

# Lo Presti, Davide (2013) Recycled tyre rubber modified bitumens for road asphalt mixtures: a literature review. Construction and Building Materials, 49 . pp. 863-881. ISSN 0950-0618

# Access from the University of Nottingham repository:

http://eprints.nottingham.ac.uk/3124/1/Lo\_Presti\_Recycled\_tyre\_rubber\_modified\_bitumens.pdf

# Copyright and reuse:

The Nottingham ePrints service makes this work by researchers of the University of Nottingham available open access under the following conditions.

- Copyright and all moral rights to the version of the paper presented here belong to the individual author(s) and/or other copyright owners.
- To the extent reasonable and practicable the material made available in Nottingham ePrints has been checked for eligibility before being made available.
- Copies of full items can be used for personal research or study, educational, or notfor-profit purposes without prior permission or charge provided that the authors, title and full bibliographic details are credited, a hyperlink and/or URL is given for the original metadata page and the content is not changed in any way.
- · Quotations or similar reproductions must be sufficiently acknowledged.

Please see our full end user licence at: <u>http://eprints.nottingham.ac.uk/end\_user\_agreement.pdf</u>

# A note on versions:

The version presented here may differ from the published version or from the version of record. If you wish to cite this item you are advised to consult the publisher's version. Please see the repository url above for details on accessing the published version and note that access may require a subscription.

For more information, please contact eprints@nottingham.ac.uk

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# **Construction and Building Materials**

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/conbuildmat

## Review

# Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumens for road asphalt mixtures: A literature review $\stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle \, \ensuremath{\overset{}_{\scriptscriptstyle \ensuremath{\mathcal{H}}}}$



FRIAIS

Davide Lo Presti\*

Nottingham Transportation Engineering Centre, University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK

#### HIGHLIGHTS

• Introducing the Recycled Tyre Rubber (RTR) material as environmental problem as well as engineering resource.

Introducing the wet process technology.

• Describing in details the existing products associated to the wet process high viscosity technology.

• Describing in details the wet process No Agitation technology.

• Comparing the described technologies and providing justifications and suggestions toward a widespread use of RTR-MBs.

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 24 June 2013 Received in revised form 3 September 2013 Accepted 6 September 2013 Available online 29 September 2013

Keywords: Recycled Tyre Rubber Asphalt Rubber Bitumen Rubber Crumb Rubber Terminal blend

### $A \hspace{0.1in} B \hspace{0.1in} S \hspace{0.1in} T \hspace{0.1in} R \hspace{0.1in} A \hspace{0.1in} C \hspace{0.1in} T$

Nowadays, only a small percentage of waste tyres are being land-filled. The Recycled Tyre Rubber is being used in new tyres, in tyre-derived fuel, in civil engineering applications and products, in moulded rubber products, in agricultural uses, recreational and sports applications and in rubber modified asphalt applications. The benefits of using rubber modified asphalts are being more widely experienced and recognized, and the incorporation of tyres into asphalt is likely to increase. The technology with much different evidence of success demonstrated by roads built in the last 40 years is the rubberised asphalt mixture obtained through the so-called "wet process" which involves the utilisation of the Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumens (RTR-MBs). Since 1960s, asphalt mixtures produced with RTR-MBs have been used in different parts of the world as solutions for different quality problems and, despite some downsides, in the majority of the cases they have demonstrated to enhance performance of road's pavement. This study reports the results of a literature review upon the existing technologies and specifications related to the production, handling and storage of RTR-MBs and on their current applications within road asphalt mixtures. Furthermore, considering that RTR-MBs technologies are still struggling to be fully adopted worldwide, mainly because of poor information, lack of training of personnel and stakeholders and rare support of local policies, the present work aims to be an up-to-date reference to clarify benefits and issues associated to this family of technologies and to finally provide suggestions for their widespread use.

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2013 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### Contents

1.	Tyre r	ubber: e	environmental problem or engineering resource?	864
	1.1.	Recycle	d Tyre Rubber as engineering material	865
	1.2.	From E	LTs to Crumb Rubber Modifier	865
		1.2.1.	Ambient grinding	866
		1.2.2.	Cryogenic grinding	866
		1.2.3.	Other processes	866

Abbreviations: CRM, Crumb Rubber Modifier; ELTs, end of life tyres; RTR-MB, Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumen; RTR, Recycled Tyre Rubber.

\* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-No Derivative Works License, which permits noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

\* Tel.: +44 7587140422. E-mail address: davide.lopresti@nottingham.ac.uk

0950-0618/\$ - see front matter © 2013 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2013.09.007



	1.3.	History of RTR in road asphalt mixtures	867		
2.	Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumens (RTR-MBs)				
	2.1.	Geography of RTR-MBs in road asphalt mixtures	868		
	2.2.	Overview of the bitumen – RTR interaction process	868		
	2.3.	Terminology associated with RTR-MBs	869		
		2.3.1. McDonald process	869		
		2.3.2. Continuous blending-reaction systems	869		
		2.3.3. Field blends	869		
		2.3.4. Terminal blends	870		
		2.3.5. Caltrans terminology	870		
3.	Wet j	process-high viscosity	870		
	3.1.	Asphalt-Rubber binder (USA)	871		
		3.1.1. CRM requirements	871		
		3.1.2. Base binder requirements	871		
		3.1.3. Asphalt-Rubber plant production	871		
		3.1.4. Asphalt-Rubber storage	872		
	3.2.	Bitumen Rubber binder (RSA).	872		
		3.2.1. Rubber requirements	872		
		3.2.2. Base bitumen requirements	872		
		3.2.3. Bitumen Rubber production	872		
		3.2.4. Bitumen Rubber storage.	873		
	3.3.	Crumb Rubber Modified binder (AUS & NZ)	873		
		3.3.1. CRM requirements	874		
		3.3.2. Base bitumen requirements.	874		
		3.3.3. Crumb Rubber Modified binder production	874		
		3.3.4. Crumb Rubber Modified binder storage	875		
	3.4.	Wet process-high viscosity: benefits, issues and limitation	875		
		3.4.1. Benefits	875		
		3.4.2. Limitations	875		
		3.4.3. Environmental Issues	877		
4.	Wet j	process-No-Agitation	877		
	4.1.	Production	878		
	4.2.	Storage stability.	878		
	4.3.	Properties (Like a PMB).	878		
-	4.4.	Applications	878		
5.	Discu	Ission and conclusion.	8/9		
	5.1.	Conclusions	880		
	Keier		880		

# 1. Tyre rubber: environmental problem or engineering resource?

The increasing number of vehicles on the roads of industrialised and developing nations generates millions of used tyres every year. About 1.4 billion tyres are sold worldwide each year and subsequently as many eventually fall into the category of end of life tyres (ELTs) (Fig. 1). Moreover, the amount of ELTs in Europe, US and Japan are about to increase because of the projected growing number of vehicles and increasing traffic worldwide. These tyres are among the largest and most problematic sources of waste, due to the large volume produced and their durability. The US Environmental Protection Agency reports that 290 million scrap tyres were generated in 2003 (EPA, 2007). Of the 290 million, 45 million of these scrap tyres were used to make automotive and truck tyre re-treads. In Europe every year, 355 million tyres are produced in 90 plants, representing the 24% of world production [1]. In addition the EU has millions of used tyres that have been illegally dumped or stockpiled. The inadequate disposal of tyres may, in some cases, pose a potential threat to human health (fire risk, haven for rodents or other pests such as mosquitoes) and potentially increase environmental risks. Most countries, in Europe and worldwide, have relied on land filling to dispose of used tyres but the limited space and their potential for reuse has led to many countries imposing a ban on this practice. The current estimate for these historic stockpiles throughout the EU stands at 5.5 million tonnes (1.73 times the 2009 annual used tyres arising) and the estimated annual cost for the management of ELTs is estimated at  $\in$  600 million [2]. With landfills minimising their acceptance of whole tyres and the health and environmental risks of stockpiling tyres, many new markets have been created for scrap tyres.

In order to face this problem, in Europe in 1989, a used tyres group composed of experts from the main tyre manufacturers



Fig. 1. Evolution of ELTs recovery rates in major tyre markets, adapted from [2].

producing in Europe, was set up under the strategic guidance of the European Tyre and Rubber Manufacturers Association (ETRMA). This Group was dedicated to the management of end of life tyres (ELTs). Also thanks to this group, since 1996, the collection rate has increased steadily while there has been a continuous decline in the land filling of used tyres (Table 1). In 2009 the European Union was faced with the challenge of managing, in an environmentally sound manner, more than 3.2 million tonnes of used tyres of which 95% were recovered. This confirms Europe as one of the most active areas in the world in the recovery of ELTs.

Country arise and recovery rates demonstrate that ELTs management in Europe is allowing the progressive elimination of land filling and raises the availability of Recycled Tyre Rubber (RTR) to be recycled for other purposes. In fact, the same characteristics that make waste tyres such a problem also make them one of the most re-used waste materials, as RTR is very resilient and can be reutilised in other products. These efforts should for example help to further develop the use of ELTs in rubberised asphalt in road construction, which has high growth potential in Europe and it is still relatively underutilised [2].

#### 1.1. Recycled Tyre Rubber as engineering material

The tyre is a complex and high-tech safety product representing a century of manufacturing innovation, which is still on-going. From the material point of view the tyre is made up of three main components materials: (i) elastomeric compound, (ii) fabric and (iii) steel. The fabric and steel form the structural skeleton of the tyre with the rubber forming the "flesh" of the tyre in the tread, side wall, apexes, liner and shoulder wedge [3]. This engineering process is necessary to transform natural rubber in a product able to ensure performance, durability and safety. In fact, natural rubber is sticky in nature and can easily deform when heated up and it is brittle when cooled down (Table 2). In this state it cannot be used to make products with a good level of elasticity. The reason for inelastic deformation of not-vulcanised rubber can be found in the chemical nature as rubber is made of long polymer chains. These polymer chains can move independently relative to each other, and this will result in a change of shape. By the process of vulcanisation cross-links are formed between the polymer chains, so the chains cannot move independently anymore. As a result, when stress is applied the vulcanised rubber will deform, but upon release of the stress the rubber article will go back to its original shape. Compounding is finally used to improve the physical properties of rubber by incorporating the ingredients and ancillary substances necessary for vulcanisation, but also to adjust the hardness and modulus of the vulcanised product to meet the end requirement. Different substances can be added according to the different tyre mixtures; these include mineral oil and reinforcing fillers as carbon black and silica [4]. In general, truck TR contains larger percentages of natural rubber compared to that from car tyres [5]. Table 3 summarises the general tyre composition of tyres used in cars and trucks in the EU [2].

From the structural point of view, the main components of a tyre are the tread, the body, side walls and the beads (Fig. 2). The tread is the raised pattern in contact with the road. The body

 Table 1

 ELTS management trends in the EU, adapted from [1].

#### Table 2

Effect of temperature on natural rubber, adapted from [2].

−10 °C 20 °C	Brittle and opaque Soft, resilient and translucent
50 °C	Plastic and sticky
120 °C -160 °C	Vulcanised when agents e.g., sulphur are added
180 °C	Break down as in the masticator
200 °C	Decomposes

Comparison of passenger car and truck tyres in the EV, adapted from [3].

Car (%)	Truck/buses (%)
48	43
22	21
15	27
5	-
1	2
1	1
8	6
	Car (%) 48 22 15 5 1 1 1 8



Fig. 2. Tyre structure, adapted from [7].

supports the tread and gives the tyre its specific shape. Beads are metal-wire bundles covered with rubber, which holds the tyre on the wheel. The inherent characteristics of the tyre are the same worldwide. They include: the resistance to mould, mildew, heat and humidity, retardation of bacterial development, resistance to sunlight, ultraviolet rays, some oils, many solvents, acids and other chemicals. Other physical characteristics include their non-biodegradability, non-toxicity, weight, shape and elasticity. However, many of the characteristics, which are beneficial during their onroad life as consumer products, are disadvantageous in their post-consumer life and can create problems for collection, storage and/or disposal [6].

#### 1.2. From ELTs to Crumb Rubber Modifier

The tyre life cycle traditionally comprises five main stages, which includes extraction, production, consumption, collection of

	1994 (%)	1996 (%)	1998 (%)	2000 (%)	2002 (%)	2004 (%)	2006 (%)	2008 (%)	2008 (%)
Re-use/export	11	81	11	10	11	9	9	8	10
Reconstruction	10	12	11	11	11	12	11	10	8
Material recovery	6	11	18	19	25	28	34	38	40
Energy recovery	11	20	20	21	27	31	31	37	38
Landfill (disposal)	62	49	40	39	26	20	13	6	4



Fig. 3. Life cycle of end of life tyres, adapted from [8].

used tyres and waste management. A simplified version of the tyre cycle is illustrated in Fig. 3. After the collection of ELTs, the next stage includes landfilling and recovery. Worldwide there has been a continuous decline in landfilling used tyres, while the recovery routes include different options such as: "energy recovery" where ELTs having a calorific value equivalent to that of good quality coal are used as an alternative to fossil fuels, or "chemical processing" such as pyrolysis, thermolysis and gasification, (the economic viability of these options has yet to be proved) and finally "granulate recovery". The latter involves tyre shredding and chipping processes which is carried out by using large machinery that cuts up tyres into small pieces of different sizes. At this stage, after the removal of the steel and fabric components, the material RTR can be used for a variety of civil engineering projects: rubberised asphalt pavements, flooring for playgrounds and sports stadiums, as shock absorbing mats, paving blocks, roofing materials, etc.

The size of the tyre shreds may range from as large as 460 mm to as small as 25 mm, with most particles within the 100 mm to 200 mm range, while the tyre chips range from 76 mm down to approximately 13 mm. By further reducing the size of shreds and chips, it is possible to produce Ground and Crumb Rubber, also known as size-reduced rubber, which are suitable to be re-used in the asphalt industry. Crumb Rubber Modifier (CRM) is the common name used to identify the RTR particles used to modify bitumen. It is important to recognize that today CRM is typically a highly controlled material. The process is no longer just grinding up a stockpile of ELTs and adding the rubber to hot asphalt. The handling and shredding process is carefully planned and monitored to produce a clean and highly consistent rubber material. During the process, the tyre's reinforcing wire and fiber is removed. The steel is removed by magnets and the fiber is removed by aspiration. The resulting rubber particles are consistently sized and very clean. Automated bagging systems help ensure proper bag weights and eliminate cross contamination [9].

There are several technologies to reduce ELTs in CRM.

#### 1.2.1. Ambient grinding

This is a method of processing where scrap tyre is ground or processed at or above ordinary room temperature. Ambient processing is typically required to provide irregularly shaped, torn particles with relatively large surface areas to promote interaction with the paving bitumen. This is a mechanical grinding, performed by means of rotating blades and knives, in which the critical step is the separation of the fibers, amongst which are generally included steel fibers. Once separated from the metallic material, ambient grinding is able to produce rubber crumbs with grain size ranging from 5 to 0.5 mm. Ambient grinding is the most commonly used and probably the most cost effective method of processing end of life tyres. A schematic representation of ambient grinding is shown in Fig. 4.

#### 1.2.2. Cryogenic grinding

As shown in Fig. 5, this process uses liquid nitrogen to freeze the RTR (typically between -87 to -198 °C) until it becomes brittle, and then uses a hammer mill to shatter the frozen rubber into smooth particles with relatively lower surface area (Fig. 6) than those obtained by ambient grinding (Figs. 7 and 5). Oliver [10] showed that several characteristics of the rubber granulate determine the elastic properties of the Crumb Rubber and those conferred on the final mix: they enhance with the decrease of specific gravity and particle size, and increase with the higher surface porosity of the granules. In fact, in wet process, rubber particles with a smooth surface, showed reduced reaction with the bitumen and worst the elastic properties of the mixture, if compared with those obtained by using granules with bigger porous surfaces and less specific weight. As a result, the use of CRM from cryogenic process in bituminous mixtures is discouraged [11]. A comparison between the properties of cryogenic and ambient ground rubber is summarised in Table 4.

#### 1.2.3. Other processes

In addition to conventional ambient grinding techniques and the cryogenic process, there other less common proprietary processes currently in use to reduce RTR in crumbs or fine powder to be used as CRM:

- *Wet-grinding* is a patented grinding process in which tiny rubber particles are further size reduced by grinding into a liquid medium, usually water. Grinding is performed between two closely spaced grinding wheels. The obtained fine mesh RTR is mainly used as bitumen modifier [12].
- *Hydro jet size reduction.* This is a technique of processing RTR into finer particles with the help of pressurised water. Water jets at very high operating pressure (around 55.000 psi) rotate in high speed arrays producing clean, wire-free rubbers crumbs (Fig. 8). However, the process protocol is relatively new and still unknown to most in the industry. Nevertheless the high level of roughness of the resulting rubber crumbs makes this product very much attractive for bitumen modification. Fig. 8 shows an example of a microscopic analysis of crumbs obtained through a patented hydro jet size reduction process.



Fig. 4. Schematic representation of ambient grinding, adapted from [3].



Fig. 5. Schematic representation of cryogenic grinding, adapted from [3].



Fig. 6. Ambient rubber crumbs. SEM analysis at 200um and 400x magnification, adapted from [12].



Fig. 7. Cryogenic rubber crumbs. SEM analysis at 200um and 400x magnification, adapted from [12].

#### 1.3. History of RTR in road asphalt mixtures

The accumulation of ELTs and premature pavement failures are both interconnected and dependant of each other due to enormous

#### Table 4

Comparison between ambient and cryogenic ground rubber.

Physical property	Ambient	Cryogenic
Specific gravity	Same	Same
Particle shape	Irregular	Regular
Fibre content	0.5%	Nil
Steel content	0.1%	Nil
Cost	Comparable	Comparable



Fig. 8. Hydrojet rubber crumbs. SEM analysis at 200um and 400x magnification, adapted from [12].

increase in traffic density and axle loading respectively. The use of RTR in asphalt pavements started 170 years ago, with an experiment involving natural rubber with bitumen in the 1840s [13], attempting to capture the flexible nature of rubber in a longer lasting paving surface. In 1960s scrap tyres were processed and used as a secondary material in the pavement industry. One application was introduced by two Swedish companies which produced a surface asphalt mixture with the addition of a small quantity of ground rubber from discarded tyres as a substitute for a part of the mineral aggregate in the mixture, in order to obtain asphalt mixture with improved resistance to studded tyres as well as to snow chains, via a process known as "dry process" [14]. In the same period Charles McDonalds, a materials engineer of the city of Phoenix in Arizona (USA), was the first to find that after thoroughly mixing crumbs of RTR with bitumen (CRM) and allowing it to react for a period of 45 min to an hour, this material captured beneficial engineering characteristics of both base ingredients. He called it Asphalt Rubber and the technology is well known as the "wet process" (Fig. 9). By 1975, Crumb Rubber was successfully incorporated into asphalt mixtures and in 1988 a definition for rubberised bitumen was included in the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) D8 and later specified in ASTM D6114-97. In 1992 the patent of the McDonald's process expired and the material is now considered a part of the public domain. Furthermore, in 1991, the United States federal law named "Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act" (then rescinded), mandated its widespread use, the Asphalt-Rubber technology concept started to make a "quiet come back" [15]. Since then, considerable research has been done worldwide to validate and improve technologies related to rubberised asphalt pavements.

Nowadays, these rubberised bitumen materials, obtained through the wet process, have spread worldwide as solutions for different quality problems (asphalt binders, pavements, stress absorbing lays and inlayers, roofing materials, etc.) with much different evidence of success demonstrated by roads built in the last 30 years.



Fig. 9. Scheme of rubberised asphalt production through the "wet process".

#### 2. Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumens (RTR-MBs)

#### 2.1. Geography of RTR-MBs in road asphalt mixtures

Since the invention of McDonald, the wet process technology has been used and modified more widely in four states in the US: Arizona, California, Texas, and Florida. More recently wet process has been used also in South Carolina, Nevada and New Mexico. The preference for using this particular modifier was due to the fact that not only does the utilisation of ELTs solve environmental problems but it also offers other benefits such as increased skid resistance, improved flexibility and crack resistance, and reduced traffic noise [16].

South Africa and Australia started introducing bitumen–rubber as a binder for asphalt and for seals from the early 1980s and mid 1970s respectively. In South Africa, both wet and dry processes were reported to have been used successfully although the dry process was mainly used in asphalt [17]. Two states in Australia (New South Wales and Victoria) adopted the wet process for limited application of rubberised asphalt, mainly as a crack resisting layer, but otherwise its usage has been predominantly for sprayed seal applications [18]. In Europe wet rubberised asphalt has been successfully used in road pavements application since 1981 in Belgium, as well as in France, Austria, Netherlands, Poland and Germany [19], more recently also in Greece [20] and UK [21], but the countries with a higher numbers of applications are Portugal [22], Spain [23], Italy [24], Czech Republic [25] and Sweden [26].

Nowadays the rubberised asphalt technology is being adopted in many other parts of the world: As reported by Widyatmoko and Elliot [18], Taiwan was reported to have adopted the Arizona DOT gap-graded and open-graded rubberised asphalt mixtures for flexible pavement rehabilitation; furthermore, rubberised asphalt has been trialled in Beijing and for use in new and maintenance work as part of the preparation for the 2008 Olympics in China and it has also been used in EcoPark Project in Hong Kong. On the basis of first positive experiences also Brazil [27] and Sudan [28] are strongly investing in the application of this technology for road pavements.

#### 2.2. Overview of the bitumen - RTR interaction process

The term "wet process" refers to a whole family of technologies which varies a lot with regards with the chosen processing



(b) Binder matrix

Fig. 10. Bitumen-RTR interaction phenomenon at elevated temperatures: change of properties over time. Adapted from [31].

conditions. The nature of the mechanism by which the interaction between bitumen and CRM takes place has not been fully characterised. Traditionally it is reported that bitumen–rubber interaction is not chemical in nature [13], but other studies claim that the increase in binder viscosity cannot be accounted for only by existence of the rubber swelling particles [29].

The reaction itself is made up of two simultaneous processes (Fig. 10): partial digestion of the rubber into the bitumen on one hand and, on the other, adsorption of the aromatic oils available in this latter within the polymeric chains that are the main components of the rubber, both natural and synthetic, contained in the RTR. The absorption of aromatic oils from the bitumen into the rubber's polymer chains causes the rubber to swell and soften [30].

Rubber particles are swollen by the absorption of the bitumen oily phase at high temperatures (160–220 °C) into the polymer chains, which are the key components of the RTR-MB to form a gel-like material. Therefore, during the reaction there is a contemporaneous reduction in the oily fraction and an increase of rubber particle sizes with a consequent reduction of the inter-particle distance. This implies the formation of gel structures that produce a viscosity increase up to a factor of 10 [13].

Rubber reacts in a time-temperature dependent manner. If the temperature is too high or the time is too long, the swelling will continue to the point where, due to long exposure to the high temperatures, swelling is replaced by depolymerisation/devulcanisation which causes dispersion of the rubber into the bitumen. Depolymerisation starts releasing rubber components back to the liquid phase causing a decrease in the complex modulus ( $G^*$ ), which is related to the material stiffness, while the the phase angle ( $\delta$ ), related to the elastic properties, continue to modify (Fig. 10a and b). If temperature is high or time is long enough, depolymerisation will continue causing more destruction of the binder networking and so  $\delta$  modification is lost [32]. The interaction between bitumen and rubber materials is material-specific and depends on a number of basic factors, including:

- Processing variables: temperature, time and device (applied shear stress).
- Base binder properties: bitumen source and eventual use of oil extenders.
- RTR properties: source, processing methods, particle size and content.

These variables represent the processing/interaction conditions that are necessary to monitor during the mixing of rubber within bitumen in order to govern the modification process. RTR-MBs are extremely dependent on the variability of these processing conditions, particularly to what concerns the temperature and time of reaction [33]. Moreover, RTR-MBs must be properly designed and, where necessary, produced to comply with specifications and provide a quality product suitable for the expected climate and traffic conditions. Depending on the adopted processing system, on the chosen processing conditions and on the selected materials, the wet process leads to different technologies as explained in the next sections.

#### 2.3. Terminology associated with RTR-MBs

On the grounds of research done around the globe, rubberised bitumen is used as a general term to identify a group of concepts that incorporate RTR into bituminous binders for paving applications. These terms refer to the uses of RTR, in form of CRM as modifying agent in bitumen, that are different in their mix composition, method of production or preparation and in their physical and structural properties. The method of modifying bitumen with CRM produced from scrap tyres and other components as required before incorporating the binder into the bitumen paving materials, is referred to as the 'wet process'. Wet process is obtainable through two different processing systems.

#### 2.3.1. McDonald process

This terminology is related to the system of producing RTR-MB with the original wet process proposed by Charles McDonald in the 1960s. The McDonald blend is a Bitumen Rubber blend produced in a blending tank by blending Crumb Rubber and bitumen. This modified binder is then passed to a holding tank, provided with augers to ensure circulation, to allow the reaction of the blend for a sufficient period (generally 45–60 min). The reacted binder is then used for mix production (Fig. 11).

#### 2.3.2. Continuous blending-reaction systems

This system is similar to the McDonald process of blending, the difference is that CRM and bitumen are continuously blended during the mix production or prepared by hand and then stored in storage tanks for later use. Therefore, it consists of a unique unit with agitators, in which the reaction occurs during the blending [13].

#### 2.3.3. Field blends

Bitumen-RTR blends are typically produced at the asphalt plant by incorporating some modifications to the existing asphalt plant, for this reason they can be identified as field-blends. The above mentioned modifications include the introduction/adaptation of heated blending tanks, heated reaction tanks, rubber feed and storage tanks [13]. Hence, it is already few years that field-blended RTR-MBs can also be blended through less drastic modification to



Fig. 11. Schematic diagram of McDonald's wet process.

a standard hot mix asphalt plant through the portable production unit based on the McDonald system. The equipment is typically trailer mounted and is transported into the asphalt plant site. The blending unit receives ground rubber in the hopper, the rubber then moves to the mixing chamber to be blended with virgin liquid bitumen (Fig. 12); the resulting rubberised bitumen is stored in the Portable Reaction Tank (Fig. 13). Once reacted, binder is moved to a second compartment where it is fed to the hot-mix plant to be included in the HMA production. At the end, conventional paving equipment without modifications is used to place the material.

#### 2.3.4. Terminal blends

The terminal blended rubberised binder consists of bitumen with Crumb Rubber Modifier (CRM) binder which is digested into the bitumen at the refinery (Fig. 14) or at a bitumen terminal and then delivered to the plant. These binders are blended with various patented processes and they could present problems of phase separation.

#### 2.3.5. Caltrans terminology

The most important distinction among the various rubberised bitumens seems to be related to the ability of obtaining a homogeneous RTR-MBs which do not present the issue of phase separation during storage periods. Based on this distinction, Caltrans [36] divides the wet process into two families linked to two very different types of RTR modification currently in use: the "wet process-high viscosity" and the "wet process-No-Agitation". To promote a clear understanding, a detailed description of these technologies is provided in the next paragraphs.

#### 3. Wet process-high viscosity

The original wet process-high viscosity, invented by Charles McDonald, leads to a product with a series of benefits which are basically all linked to the binder's increase in elasticity and viscosity at high temperatures that allows greater film thickness in paving mixes without excessive drain down or bleeding. According to Caltrans [36], the RTR-MB that maintain or exceed the minimum rotational viscosity threshold of 1500 cPs at 177 °C (or 190 °C) over the interaction period should be described as "wet process-high viscosity". These materials require continue agitation, with special equipment, to keep the RTR particles uniformly distributed. They may be manufactured in large stationary tanks or in mobile blending units that pump into agitated stationary or mobile storage tanks to be used directly at the job site. Phase separation is a big issue of these binders that needs therefore to be produced directly



Fig. 12. Example of mobile Mixing unit for Asphalt-Rubber, adapted from [34].



Fig. 13. Example of mobile reaction tank for Asphalt-Rubber, adapted from [34].



Fig. 14. Terminal blend binder system, adapted from [35].

on the job-site or rarely transported to the field within tanks equipped with special augers, For this reason, these blends are often well-known as *Field blends*.

Wet process-high viscosity binders typically require at least 15% CRM to achieve the threshold viscosity. However, for some specifications [36] the viscosity requirements are meet also with less than 15% of RTR content. A number of RTR-MBs and mix specifications have been developed based on this original idea and each of them is related to a specific technology. This section will describe each of these technologies listed in Table 5 by providing a step by step framework to operate an appropriate plan production and storage of these materials. At last, this paragraph will provide an overview of the benefits and limitations related to the wet process-high viscosity.

 Table 5

 Existing specifications for rubberised asphalt mixtures.

Technologies	Specifications	Country
Asphalt-Rubber binder	ASTM D6114/D6114 M, [4] Caltrans' Asphalt- Rubber user guide, [5]	USA
Bitumen Rubber binder	SABITA Manual 19, [6] AsAc Technical Guideline, [7]	RSA
Crumb Rubber binder	Austroads, [8]	AUS and NZ

#### 3.1. Asphalt-Rubber binder (USA)

According to the ASTM D6114 [37], Asphalt-Rubber is "a blend of asphalt cement, CRM and certain additives in which the rubber component is at least 15% by weight of the total blend and has reacted in the hot asphalt cement sufficiently to cause swelling of the rubber particles".

#### 3.1.1. CRM requirements

According to ASTM D6114, in order to produce Asphalt-Rubber, the rubber should have the following characteristics:

- Less than 0.75% moisture and free flowing.
- Specific gravity of 1.15 ± 0.05.
- No visible nonferrous metal particles.
- No more than 0.01% ferrous metal particles by weight.
- Fibre content shall not exceed 0.5% by weight (for hot mix binder applications).
- Recommends all rubber particles pass the No. 8 (2.36 mm) sieve.
- (Note that Rubber gradation may affect the physical properties and performance of Bitumen Rubber hot mix).

Caltrans (2006) specifies that CRM to be used as modifier must include  $25 \pm 2\%$  by mass of high natural rubber and  $75 \pm 2\%$  of CRM from scrap tyre. Both types of rubber must meet specific chemical and physical requirements including gradation and limits on fabric and wire contaminants. The RTR consists primarily of 2 mm to 600 µn sized particles (No. 10 to No. 30 sieve sizes). The high natural rubber CRM is somewhat finer, mostly 1.18 mm to 300 urn sieve sizes (Table 6).

#### 3.1.2. Base binder requirements

ASTM D6114 specifies three different types of Asphalt-Rubber. Each of them is associated to a suitable bitumen to be used as base of modification

- Type-I binders typically include stiffer base bitumen and are generally recommended for hot climates, such as: AC-20, AR-8000 and PG64-16.
- Type-Il binders typically include base bitumen softer than Type-I and are generally recommended for moderate climates, such as: AC-10, AR-4000 and PG58-22.
- Type-Ill binders typically include the softest grade base bitumen and are generally recommended for cold climates, such as: AC-5, AR-2000 and PG52-28.

where AC (asphalt cement) and AR (Aged Residue) are referred to the American grading systems based on viscosity. For example, an AC 20 asphalt has a viscosity of 2000 poise (+20%) at 60 °C, whilst an AR 4000 bitumen has a viscosity of 4000 poise (+25%) at 60 °C after aging. A rough comparison between penetration and viscosity (AC and AR) bitumen grades is shown in Fig. 15.

 Table 6

 Typical gradation of the RTR to be used in the Asphalt-Rubber binder, adapted from [38].

Sieve #	Nominal size (mm)	% Passing
10	2.36	100
16	1.18	75-100
30	600 µm	25-100
50	300 µm	0-45
100	150 µm	0-10
300	75 μm	0

Comparison of Penetration and Viscosity Asphalt Grades



Fig. 15. Comparison of Penetration and Viscosity bitumen grades.

#### 3.1.3. Asphalt-Rubber plant production

By definition, Asphalt-Rubber is prepared using the "wet process-high viscosity" system. Physical property requirements are listed in ASTM D 6114, "Standard Specification for Asphalt-Rubber binder" (Table 8). The Asphalt-Rubber is produced at elevated temperatures (>350 F, 177 °C) in low shear (Shatanawi, 2010) to promote the physical interaction of the asphalt binder and rubber constituents, and to keep the rubber particles suspended in the blend. Various petroleum distillates or extender oil may be added, at a rate of 2.5-6% by mass of the bitumen binder, to reduce viscosity, facilitate spray applications, and promote workability. Field production of high viscosity Asphalt-Rubber binders is a relatively straightforward process and it is still based on the McDonald process (Fig. 11). Equipment for feeding and blending may differ among Asphalt-Rubber types and manufacturers, but the processes are similar. The component materials are metered into high shear blending units to incorporate the correct proportions of extender oil and CRM into the paving grade asphalt. The blending units thoroughly mix the CRM into the hot asphalt cement and extender oil, and the blend is pumped into a heated tank where the Asphalt-Rubber interaction proceeds.

RTR is usually supplied in 1 ton (0.91 tonne) super sacks that are fed into a weigh hopper for proportioning. Augers are needed to agitate the Asphalt-Rubber inside the tanks to keep the CRM particles well dispersed, otherwise the particles tend either to settle to the bottom or float near the surface. Agitation can be verified by periodic observation through the top hatch or the port where the auger control is inserted. The Asphalt-Rubber binder must be interacted with agitation for a minimum of 45 min at temperatures from 190 to 218 °C to achieve the desired interaction between bitumen and rubber. In order to maintain the reaction temperature within the specified range, the bitumen must be hot, 204-224 °C before the design proportions of scrap tyre CRM and high natural rubber CRM are added. This is because the CRM is added at ambient temperature (not heated) and reduces the temperature of the blend. The component materials are metered into blending units to incorporate the correct proportions of CRM into the bitumen, and are thoroughly mixed. The Asphalt-Rubber producer is allowed to add the extender oil while adding the rubber, although in some cases the base binder may be supplied with the extender included. If the Asphalt-Rubber producer adds the extender oil, use of a second meter is recommended to best control the proportioning. The meter for the extender oil should be linked to that for the bitumen. An Asphalt-Rubber binder interacted at lower temperatures will never achieve the same physical properties as the laboratory design, although it may achieve the minimum specification values for use. Hand held rotational viscometers are used to monitor the

Table 7	
Caltrans specification for rubberised	l bitumen [36].

Test parameter	Specification limits
Apparent viscosity, Haake, 190 °C: cp	1500–4000
Cone penetration at 25 °C (ASTM D217): dmm	25–70
Softening point (ASTM D36): °C	52–74
Resilience at 25 °C (ASTM D3407): %	Minimum 18

viscosity of the Asphalt-Rubber interaction over time for quality control and assurance. Before any Asphalt-Rubber binder can be used, compliance with the minimum viscosity requirement must be verified using an approved rotational viscometer (e.g. Brookfield). As long as the viscosity is in compliance and the interaction has proceeded for at least 45 min, the Asphalt-Rubber may be used [36].

Caltrans (2006) recognises that before starting the plant production, an appropriate Asphalt-Rubber binder design must be developed (Table 7). It also specifies that at least 2 weeks prior to start of construction the Contractor must supply to the Engineer, for approval, an Asphalt-Rubber binder formulation (design or "recipe") that includes results of specified physical property tests, along with samples of all of the component materials. Samples of the prepared Asphalt-Rubber binder must also be submitted to the Engineer at least 2 weeks before it is scheduled for use on the project.

#### 3.1.4. Asphalt-Rubber storage

Caltrans requires heating to be discontinued if Asphalt-Rubber material is not used within 4 h after the 45-min reaction period. The rate of cooling in an insulated tank varies, but reheating is required if the temperature drops below 190 °C. A reheat cycle is defined as any time an Asphalt-Rubber binder cools below and is reheated to 190–218 °C. Caltrans allows two reheat cycles, but the Asphalt-Rubber binder must continue to meet all requirements, including the minimum viscosity.

Sometimes the binder must be held overnight. The bitumen and rubber will continue to interact at least as long as the Asphalt-Rubber remains liquid. The rubber breaks down (is digested) over time, which reduces viscosity. Up to 10% more CRM by binder mass can be added to restore the viscosity to specified levels. The resulting Asphalt-Rubber blend must be interacted at 190–218 °C for 45 min and must meet the minimum viscosity requirement before it can be used.

#### 3.2. Bitumen Rubber binder (RSA)

Bitumen Rubber binder is a terminology used for the rubberised bitumen obtained by the wet process in South Africa. Bitumen Rubber binders combine rubber crumbs (Table 9) with bitumen

14010 0	Table	8
---------	-------	---

Specification for Asphalt-Rubber [37].

#### Table 9

Rubber crumbs requirements for bitumen-rubber, adapted from [38].

Property	Requirement	Test method
Sieve analysis (% mass) Passing screen (mm)		MB-14
1.180 0.600	100 40–70	
0.075	0-5	
Poly-isoprene content (%m/m total hydrocarbon)	25 min	Thermo gravimetric Analysis
Fibre length (mm)	6 max	-
Bulk density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	1.10-1.25	MB-16

at high temperatures to achieve a complex two phase product, named non-homogeneous binder. In the Technical Guideline of the South African Asphalt Acadamey [38], is also reported that properties of the modified binder used in hot mix asphalt will influence the engineering properties of the resultant mix, therefore the substitution of a conventional bitumen with a modified binder can result in higher air voids due to reduced workability of the higher viscosity modified binders. For this reason, it is important that split samples of the modified binder are sent to all the participating laboratories (e.g.: supplier, site and control laboratories) and tested before commencement of a project to ensure that the results are within the reproducible limits as prescribed by the test methods.

#### 3.2.1. Rubber requirements

In South Africa, the Committee of Land Transport Officials (COL-TO)'s specification requires the reclaimed rubber to have not less than 30% natural rubber by mass of hydrocarbon content [39], whilst the SABITA Manual [40] and the Technical Guideline of the South African Asphalt Acadamey [38] specify 60–75% natural rubber by mass of hydrocarbon content, with all rubber particles passing the 1.18 mm sieve. The CRM is produced by a mechanical size reduction process. CRM produced by cryogenic-mechanical techniques are not permitted in South Africa. The CRM must be pulverised, free of fabric, steel cords and other contaminants.

#### 3.2.2. Base bitumen requirements

The binder used in the production of the bitumen-rubber must be SABITA B12 or B8 road-grade bitumen (60/70 or 80/100 penetration-grade bitumen respectively) or a blend of these grades to provide a product with a particular viscosity and other prescribed properties.

#### 3.2.3. Bitumen Rubber production

The binder is manufactured from blending penetration grade bitumen (72–82% by mass), plus extender oil (0-4%) plus rubber crumbs (18–24%) in a patented high shear mixer with a speed of

Binder specification	ASTM D6114 (2009)		
	Туре І	Type II	Type III
Apparent viscosity 177.5 °C (ASTM D 2196): cp	1500-5000	1500-5000	1500-5000
Penetration at 25 °C (ASTM D5): dmm	25-75	25–75	50-100
Penetration at 4 °C (ASTM D5): dmm	Min 10	Min 15	Min 25
Softening point (ASTM D36): °C	Min 57.2	Min 54.4	Min 51.7
Resilience at 25 °C (ASTM D5329): %	Min 25	Min 20	Min 10
Flash point (ASTM D93): °C	Min 232.2	Min 232.2	Min 232.2
After TFOT (ASTM D1754), residual penetration at 4 °C (ASTM D5): %	Min 75	Min 75	Min 75
Climatic region	Hot	Moderate	Cold
Average minimum monthly temperature: °C	Min -1	Min –9	Min -9
Average maximum monthly temperature: °C	Min 43	Max 43	Max 27

3000 r.p.m, at a temperature in excess of 180 °C but not more than 220 °C and for short periods before the introduction of rubber. During the addition of the rubber component, the blend cools down considerably and has to be re-heated to a temperature of 190-200 °C to ensure proper digestion of the rubber in the bitumen. Special manufacturing equipment is required to manufacture this highly viscous material. The product has a limited useable life of 4-6 h and, therefore, manufacture usually takes place onsite, or very close to the construction site. Bitumen Rubber binder can be used for surface dressing operations, in which case it is applied with binder distributors specially designed to handle this highly viscous binder. For surface dressing applications, the bitumen-rubber binder is manufactured using the "wet process", which is also the most used for the manufacture of bitumen-rubber hot-mix asphalt. The blending unit consists of a small tank equipped with a high speed stirring device that ensures proper "wetting" of the rubber by the binder and prevents the formation of rubber lumps in the final product. From the blending tank the product is transferred to a digestion tank which could also be a specialised binder distributor. In the digestion tank the product is continually agitated while being heated to the final temperature.

The ratio of components varies depending on the bitumen source, the climatic conditions and the application. The more reliable manufacturers in South Africa nowadays prefer to standardise on 20% rubber content and also to preselect the type of tyres for the modification process. Following the addition of the rubber, a digestion period is required for the rubber to swell and partially dissolve in the bitumen/extender oil blend. The rubber never completely dissolves in the bitumen and the product is thus classed as a non-homogenous binder. The Bitumen Rubber blend is then circulated in a holding tank and heated at high temperatures (190–210  $^{\circ}$ C) to facilitate the chemical digestion process.

The extender oil could either be added to the penetration grade bitumen before delivery or to the bitumen on site. The requirements of the extender oil are such that it should have a flash point of greater than 180 °C and the percentage by mass of aromatic unsaturated hydrocarbons be greater than 55. To prevent sticking of rubber particles, also an addition of calcium carbonate or talc up to 4% by mass of rubber is permitted. On completion of the digestion period, a hand-held viscometer is used to perform a viscosity test on the product to confirm that sufficient digestion has taken place (Table 10). If approved, the product is ready for application [38].

#### 3.2.4. Bitumen Rubber storage

Bitumen Rubber degrades rapidly at application temperatures which are in excess of 200 °C. Therefore the blending of Bitumen Rubber generally takes place in close proximity to the spray site or asphalt mixing plant. On completion of the digestion period, the product generally has a further useable life at the application temperature of approximately 4 h. The rate of degradation will vary depending mainly on the application temperature and can be monitored on-site with a hand held viscometer. The manufacturer of the Bitumen Rubber should supply temperature curves showing the changes in the properties over time.

Fig. 16 shows typical changes in the viscosity properties of a Bitumen Rubber at different temperatures over time. Only sufficient quantities of Bitumen Rubber should be blended at any time in accordance with what can be sprayed or mixed within the application viscosity window of the product. Allowance must be made for changing weather conditions and construction delays. Proper planning and close cooperation between the supplier and contractor is essential to limit the over production of Bitumen Rubber which may result in unnecessary degradation of the Bitumen Rubber over prolonged periods of heating. Product must not be superheated if it is not going to be used. This will enable the product to

#### Table 10

Properties of Bitumen Rubber surfacing seals and asphalt, adapted swfrom [38].

Property		Unit	Test method	Class	
Softening point <sup>1</sup> Dynamic viscosity @ 190 °C Compression and recovery	°C dPa s 5 min 1 h 4 days	MB-17 MB-13 %	S-R1 55-62 20-40 MB-11	A-R1 55-65 20-50 >70 >70 >25	>80 >80 n/a
Resilience @ 25 Flow		% Min	MB-10 MB-12	13–35 15–70	13–40 10–50

be superheated at a later stage for reuse if it is still within specification. If it happens to be out of specification then only 25% of the product can be re-blended with new bitumen and RTR. Table 11 shows the recommended temperatures and time limits for the short-term handling, storing, spraying, mixing and application binders modified with Bitumen Rubber. S-R1 is a Surface Seal, A-R1 is for hot mix while C-R1 is a Crack sealant and all of them are Bitumen Rubber binders.

#### 3.3. Crumb Rubber Modified binder (AUS & NZ)

Bitumen technologists in Australia have been looking into using rubber in bitumen since the early 1950s, when a surface dressing trial utilising 5% vulcanised reclaimed rubber in R90 bitumen (100 pen) with 10 mm aggregate was applied on the Prince Highway at St. Peters in New South Wales. However, there was not much development until the mid-1970s, when the Road authority of the state of Victoria (VicRoads) in conjunction with the Australian Road Research Board (ARRB) started using Crumb Rubber Modified bitumen in spray seal in urban and rural applications. It has been used extensively as a bitumen modifier in sprayed bituminous seals and occasionally in bitumen applications in Victoria. Thanks to this experience VicRoads, in collaboration with the Roads and Traffic Authority (RTA), New South Wales and the Main roads by Western Australia, have prepared the "Scrap rubber bitumen guide".

Since 1986, success has been reported using rubberised bitumen in Australia, mainly RTA and VicRoads, specifically when used as a crack resisting layer, e.g. thin bitumen overlay over concrete, Stress Absorbing Membranes or Stress Absorbing Membranes Interlayers. In 2006, Austroads published technical specifications framework AP-T41 coupled with a guide to the selection and use of Polymer Modified Binders: AP-T42 including the use of rubberised bitumen, identified as Crumb Rubber Modifed binder [41]. The reports suggest a wide usage of rubber into asphalt with both wet and dry process. The AP-T42 guide includes also a "Crumb Rubber Protocol" in which Constituent Specification, Binder Design, Field Blending, Binder Specification Limits and other restrictions regarding and Sampling and Testing to check requirements are indicated.



Fig. 16. Typical changes in viscosity values from Bitumen Rubber at different temperatures over time, adapted from [38].

# Table 11

Typical temperature/time limits for Bitumen Rubber, adapted from [38].

Binder class	Short term hand	lling	Storage		Spraying/asphalt mixing/application		
	Max temp (°C)	Max holding time (h)	Max temp (°C)	Max holding time (h)	Max temp (°C)	Min temp (°C)	Max holding time (h)
S-R1	165	24	150	240	210	195	Refer to time/viscosity curve
A-R1	165	24	150	240	210	190	
C-R1	165	24	-	-	190	180	-

#### Table 12

Austroads specification for Crumb Rubber for bitumen modification, adapted from [41].

Test	Methods	Size 16	Size 30
Grading			
Passing 2.36 mm	AG/PT 1:43	100	100
Passing 1.18 mm	AG/PT 1:43	80 (min)	100
Passing 0.60 mm	AG/PT 1:43	10 (max)	40 (max)
Passing 0.15 mm	AG/PT 1:43		5 (max)
Bulk density	AG/PT 1:44	350 kg/m <sup>3</sup>	350 kg/m <sup>3</sup>
Water content	AG/PT 1:43	<1%	<1%
Steel content	AG/PT 1:43	<0.1%	<0.1%

An important component of this Crumb Rubber specification is the role of laboratory testing as explained later.

#### 3.3.1. CRM requirements

In Austroads (2006), two levels of rubber content, nominally 15 and 18 are specified for Crumb Rubber Modified binder obtained through the wet process. Another level, from 25 to 30%, is designed for the dry process. Crumbs have only 2 sizes, namely 16 (coarse) and 30 (fine). Bulk density (max 350 kg/mc), grading, maximum particle size, steel content (<0.1%), moisture (<1%) and other properties must be specified by the contractor. All CRM shall be less than 3 mm in length and the rubber shall not contain any foreign material such as sand, fibre or aggregate. All this info is summarised in Table 12.

#### 3.3.2. Base bitumen requirements

The only requirements related to the most suitable bitumen to be used as base for the Crumb Rubber Modified binders, is indicated in the "Crumb Rubber Protocol" of the technical guide of Austroads [41], which specifies to use Bitumen Class 170 corresponding to a Penetration grade of 85/100 (Table 13).

#### 3.3.3. Crumb Rubber Modified binder production

As mentioned previously, the Austroads guide for Selection and use of Polymer Modified Binders AP-T42 [41], gives a major importance to the a priori laboratory testing. In fact, the design process

#### Table 13

Summary of the most important specification requirements for RTR-MBs

requires a laboratory exercise to be undertaken using the following procedure:

- 1. A trial mix is prepared for each of an appropriate series of rubber concentrations such that the specification limits for the selected binder grade are met in at least one of the mixes (mixing temperature 195 °C, digestion period 45 min for size 16 rubber and 30 min for size 30).
- 2. The measured properties are plotted against rubber concentration and the concentration at which the specification limits are complied with is identified. This rubber concentration is deemed to be the design concentration.
- 3. A rubber extraction is performed on the design mix using AG:PT/T1 42 Laboratory method for determining Crumb Rubber concentration. The determined concentration of rubber is used as a check for the analysis of field collected samples.

The diagram in Fig. 17 illustrates the key steps. In the Austroads 2006 specifications, S40R, S45R/S50R and S55R were replaced by S15RF, S18RF, for asphalt application, and S55R was kept for sprayed sealing. Plant protocols may require different procedures to the field defined system and the contractor will be responsible for the binder design. Crumb Rubber Modified binders are produced with production routes: factory and field produced rubberised bitumen.

• Factory produced Crumb Rubber Modified binders: usually include combining oil and lower concentrations of rubber than their field produced counterpart. Factory produced Crumb Rubber Modified binder are used for hot mix asphalt by using the wet process. This has been shown to improve the mix properties but requires relatively high binder contents. Since the concentration of rubber is an important performance controlling factor, generally the higher the volumetric concentration, the more effective will be the binder in more demanding applications. Flux oil should only be added to the CRM classes and the manufacturer's recommendations should be followed. It is important to

Properties	ASTM 2009	ASTM 2009			AsAc 2007	Austroads 2007
	Туре І	Type II	Type III			
Base bitumen requirements Penetration: dmm	85-100	120-150	200-300	120-150	60-100	85-100
<i>Crumb Rubber requirements</i> Passing sieve: mm Rubber content: %	2.36 ≥15			2.36 18–22	1.18 18–24	2.36 15-18
<i>Additives</i> Extender oils: % Caclium carbonate /Talc: %	_ 0-4			2.5–6	0-4 0-4	-
Processing conditions Temperature: °C Mixing speed: rpm Mixing time: min	177 - 45 + reaction			190-220 - 45-60	180–220 3000 rpm –	195 - 30-45



Fig. 17. Austroads laboratory procedure for Crumb Rubber modified binders, adapted from [41].

use the finer CRM in order to achieve a reasonable level of digestion in the binder in the short time that the material remains hot.

• Field produced Crumb Rubber Modified binders: are produced for sprayed sealing. They are a high temperature blend of bitumen and CRM without combining oils, and may contain up to 25% by mass of rubber; these formulations are not suitable for long distance transportation or extended storage but represent the highest performing materials within their class when optimally digested. The properties of the field produced rubberised bitumen are generally controlled by their softening point, elastic recovery and/or torsional recovery [41].

#### 3.3.4. Crumb Rubber Modified binder storage

When field mixing Crumb Rubber binders, the material must be continually circulated to minimise settling out of any rubber particles. Failure to do this will most likely result in blockages of the spraying jets and/or pipework. Do not store field produced Crumb Rubber mixtures in bitumen sprayers, road tankers or bulk storage because of the potential problem of segregation and settling out of the rubber particles resulting in blocked pipework etc.

It is worth to highlight that current work in Australia is focussing on the use of Crumb Rubber as a substitute for other modified binders in more conventional applications while using similar design criteria, with particular interest in the use of pre-blended products which behave much more like other pre-blended modified binders. Laboratory investigations with pre-blended Crumb Rubber Modified binders indicate satisfactory performance but at higher binder contents (>8%).

Table 13 summarises some of the most important specifications requirements for the RTR-MB production around the world.

#### 3.4. Wet process-high viscosity: benefits, issues and limitation

Extensive literature clearly shows the numerous successes obtained using rubberised bituminous mixtures produced with the wet process-high viscosity. However, this technology is not a panacea. This section was thought to explain the main benefits provided by the usage of this technology and the issues that still exist and, in some cases, limit its extensive application.

#### 3.4.1. Benefits

The primary reason for using RTR-MBs is that it provides significantly improved engineering properties over conventional paving grade bitumen. As for Asphalt-Rubber binders, they can be engineered to perform in any type of climate as indicated in ASTM D 6114. At intermediate and high temperatures, the RTR-MB shows physical and rheological properties significantly different than those of neat paving grade bitumens. The rubber stiffens the binder and increases elasticity (proportion of deformation that is recoverable) over these pavement operating temperature ranges, which decreases pavement temperature susceptibility and improves resistance to permanent deformation (rutting) and fatigue with little effect on cold temperature properties [36].

As demonstrated by various researchers, RTR-MBs obtained through the wet process have reduced fatigue and reflection cracking, greater resistance to rutting, improved aging and oxidation resistance and better chip retention due to thicker binder films [42–45,39,46]. Also Asphalt-Rubber pavements have been demonstrated to have lower maintenance costs [47], lower noise generation [48–50] higher skid resistance and better night-time visibility due to contrast in the pavement and stripping [51]. A summary of the benefits of using High-viscosity RTR-MBs for road pavement applications is given below:

High Viscosity RTR-MBs have:

- Increased viscosity that allows greater film thickness in paving mixes without excessive drain down or bleeding.
- Increased elasticity and resilience at high temperatures.

High Viscosity RTR-MBs pavements have:

- Improved durability.
- Improved resistance to surface initiated and fatigue/reflection cracking due to higher binder contents and elasticity.
- Reduced temperature susceptibility.
- Improved aging and oxidation resistance due to higher binder contents, thicker binder films, and anti-oxidants in the RTR.
- Improved resistance to rutting (permanent deformation) due to higher viscosity, softening points and resilience (stiffer, more elastic binder at high temperatures).
- Lower pavement maintenance costs due to improved pavement durability and performance.

In addition, High Viscosity RTR-MBs pavements and binders can result in:

- Reduced construction times due to thinner lifts.
- Reduced traffic noise (primarily tyre noise).
- Improved safety due to better long-term colour contrast for pavement markings because carbon black in the rubber acts as a pigment that keeps the pavement blacker longer.
- Savings in energy and natural resources by using waste products and not contributing to the stockpiles.

#### 3.4.2. Limitations

Wet process-high viscosity materials are useful, but they are not the solution to all pavement problems. The Asphalt-Rubber materials must be properly selected, designed, produced, and constructed to provide the desired improvements to pavement performance. Pavement structure and drainage must also be adequate. Limitations on the use of Asphalt-Rubber include [36]:

- High Viscosity RTR-MBs are not best suited for use in densegraded HMA. There is not enough void space in the densegraded aggregate matrix to accommodate sufficient rubberised binder content to enhance performance of dense-graded mixes enough to justify the added cost of the binder.
- Construction may be more challenging, as temperature requirements are more critical. Asphalt mixtures with High Viscosity RTR-MB must be compacted at higher temperatures than dense-graded HMA because, like polymers, rubber stiffens the binders at high temperatures. Also, coarse gap-graded mixtures may be more resistant to compaction due to the stone nature of the aggregate structure.
- Potential odour, also if it seems to not be harmful (see environmental issues).
- It is not possible to store High Viscosity RTR-MB at elevated temperatures without equipping storage tanks with augers or paddles. Furthermore,
- these binders cannot be stored for prolonged period. If work is delayed more than 48 h after blending the High Viscosity RTR-MB may not be usable. Takallou and Sainton [52], said "the rubberised binder must be used within hours of its production". The reason is that if over-processed the CRM will be digested to such an extent that it is not possible to achieve the minimum specified viscosity even if more CRM is added in accordance with specified limits [37].

Economic Issues related to the usage of RTR-MBs have been adequately addressed by a large number of research projects and reports and also through long standing construction evaluation. For the sake of brevity, the most notable are discussed below:

*Higher initial costs.* Costs are higher than conventional bitumen per unit ton until economies of scale are in place. From a study conducted in the USA by Hicks and Epps [53], it has been experienced that the Asphalt-Rubber hot mix could costs almost double than conventional mixes. Nevertheless, since the year 2000 a falling cost difference trend has been registered, also because costs of construction materials and petroleum products have increased (Fig. 18). Given this change in the cost structure it is easy to observe that High Viscosity RTR-MB is presently very attractive in cost when particularly examined in light of actual usage. With the RTR being a very cheap waste material the RTR-MBs technologies are increasing their appeal also from the economical point of view.

*Lifecycle economics.* As in any economical evaluation, cost effectiveness should be evaluated using Life Cycle Cost Analysis. Again, Hicks and Epps (2003) showed that evaluating different scenarios, in terms of pavement design, maintenance and rehabilitation strategies, the following was concluded:

- High Viscosity RTR-MB (Asphalt-Rubber) is a cost effective alternate for many highway pavement applications mainly due to the ability to reduce thickness when using rubber-ised asphalt. But also that,
- High Viscosity RTR-MB (Asphalt-Rubber) was not cost effective in all applications.
- When variability is considered in the inputs (cost, expected life, etc.), the Asphalt-Rubber alternates would be the best choice in most of the applications considered.

Other studies conducted at the Arizona State University [47] compared maintenance and user costs trends for the conventional bituminous pavements and Asphalt-Rubber pavements (Fig. 19). Results showed that after 5 years the maintenance and user costs are not much different, after 10 years the maintenance cost begins to substantially be different, as higher maintenance costs will be anticipated for the conventional pavement. This difference for user costs starts at about 15 years. Based on the data analysis presented for the two pavements, an Asphalt-Rubber pavement would be more cost-effective than a conventional pavement with respect to road authorities costs as well as user costs.

*Plant modifications.* Another issue that contribute to higher initial cost of the wet process-high viscosity are plant modifications. In case of the production of field blends it is necessary to adapt standard hot mix asphalt plant, for instance with portable units as illustrated in Section 2.3.3. Additionally, conventional paving equipment without modifications is used to place the material.



Fig. 18. Crude oil, Fuel, Bitumen and rubber cost's trends, adapted from [54].

From an investigation made in 2007 in UK by the Waste & Resources Action Programme [18] in order to study a possible adoption of this technology, resulted that the approximate cost for importing/hiring and running the blending plant for 5 to 7 days of rubberised bitumen production is estimated to be between £60,000 and £90,000 (70.000-105.000€). This is because none special mixing units described above is currently available in the UK, and therefore requires importing/hiring from either the US or mainland Europe. Moreover, for the installation of a Portable rubberised bitumen mixing plant, an area of not less than 150 m<sup>2</sup> will be required, depending upon the model and make of the mobile plant [18]. It is worth highlighting that mobilisation and set up of the field-blends binder production equipment cost as much for small jobs as for big ones, but large projects spread mobilisation costs over more asphalt tonnage. The memo suggests that smaller projects may not be cost effective with respect to initial cost. Although the break point for project size may have changed since then, unit costs of small projects (three days paving or less) should be evaluated by LCCA during the design phase [36].

#### 3.4.3. Environmental Issues

High Viscosity RTR-MBs provides the obvious environmental benefit of using waste tyres. Nevertheless, their production and their applications in asphalt presents the following issues:

Hazardous Emissions. Fume emissions have been studied extensively in a number of Asphalt-Rubber projects in USA since 1989. Different studies, performed also by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), Federal Highways Administration (FHWA), [55], determined that use of Asphalt-Rubber does not appear to increase health risks to paving personnel. In these studies the following is reported: "...risks associated with the use of Asphalt-Rubber products were negligible" and also "Emission exposures in Asphalt-Rubber operations did not differ from those of conventional asphalt operations" and also "...the effect of CRM on emissions may be relatively small in comparison to the effects of other variables" [36]. Those variables include the fueling rate of the dryer, mix temperature, asphalt throughput rate and asphalt binder content.

However, some agencies also concluded that the rubber modified mix had an objectionable odour [21]. Moreover, in Colorado while researching and developing specifications for the use of rubberised asphalt for the 2006 paving season, local contractors expressed concerns about using the "wet or dry methods", due to the excessive smoke and smell that would be expelled into the atmosphere during the manufacturing process of this material at their asphalt plants. The contractors were so concerned about losing their state environmental certifications that they indicated they would not use the wet or dry methods without some assurances that their operating permits would not be jeopardised [56]. Nevertheless, several recent studies coupling the RTR-MBs with the Warm mix technology have shown a significant reduction of emission during field operations due to an important decrease of the mixing and compaction temperatures [57,21]. Therefore, environmental concerns upon the widespread usage of the wet process still exist, but the development of these technologies is proving that also this issue can be significantly reduced.

Recyclability. Before 1992, in USA Asphalt-Rubber pavements had been performing well and the replacement/recycling of them was not necessary. As some sections of Asphalt-Rubber pavements have met their service life span, recyclability became an issue. Carlson and Zhu [58] report of two jobs occurred in the USA where Asphalt-Rubber mixes were successfully recycled. One example is the recycling job occurred in the City of Los Angeles, California [59], where the initial placement of the Asphalt-Rubber pavement occurred in 1982. In 1994 the pavement was milled and stockpiled at a nearby asphalt plant. The Asphalt-Rubber grindings were added to the virgin rock and oil so that the grindings composed 15% of the final mix. At another location, the grindings were put through a microwave process where nearly 100% of the output was composed of recycled Asphalt-Rubber. This project demonstrated that Asphalt-Rubber can be recycled using either microwave technology or conventional mix design technology. Air sampling during paving and recycling determined that employee exposures to air contaminates were well below the Occupational Safety and Health Administration permissible exposure limits, and in most cases below the detection limits.

#### 4. Wet process-No-Agitation

No-Agitation Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumen (No-Agitation RTR-MB), technology was first used in Florida and Texas in the mid-1980s and till nowadays it seems to have been used only in some other states of the USA. This is a form of the wet process where CRM is blended with hot bitumen at the refinery or at a bitumen storage and distribution terminal and transported to the asphalt plant/iob site for use. In fact the main intuition behind this technology is to take advantage of the engineered properties of the RTR by using the CRM as an alternative modifier to produce storage stable modified bitumen. These binders are often labeled as terminal blends, although nowadays they may also be field-blended at the asphalt plant. Furthermore, this terminology could sound restrictive also because some of the terminal-blended RTR-MBs, with or without addition of polymers, still present the issue of phase separation and need agitation by special augers or paddles. For this reason someone labeled the storage stable terminal blends as terminal blend-hybrid [60]. Therefore a preferred description for this type of binders is "wet process-No-Agitation" blends [36], which clearly indicates the ability of this material of not requiring special equipment to keep the CRM particles evenly dispersed in the modified binder even during the storage process.



Fig. 19. Maintenance cost (left) and User cost comparison between conventional bituminous mixes (AC) and Asphalt-Rubber mixes (ARAC).

#### 4.1. Production

In this process, no modifications to the asphalt plants are required because the No-Agitation RTR-MBs are manufactured with specific pressure, temperature, time and agitation requirements similarly to polymer modified bitumen. In the wet process-No-Agitation CRM and bitumen are blended through the continuous blending-reaction systems. No reaction tanks are provided. The bitumen is heated under a controlled environment in a tank to an elevated temperature and high shear stress. The CRM is then introduced into the tank and digested into the bitumen. The characteristic swelling process of the RTR-MB technologies is replaced by the depolymerisation/devulcanisation and optimised dispersion of the rubber into the bitumen by using high processing conditions (temperatures between 200 and 300 °C, shear stresses in the order of few thousands RPM and eventually with pressure higher than 1 atm), resulting in a smooth, homogeneous product. In the past, rubber contents for such blends have generally been <10% by weight of bitumen or total binder, but some products now include even 25% CRM [61].

There are some proprietary and other non-proprietary processes. Some of them also include small percentage of other polymers (e.g. SBS), or other additives, to produce a combined homogeneous material that exhibits excellent storage stability and compatibility with the finished binder formulation. Such binders are typically modified with CRM particles finer than the  $300 \,\mu\text{m}$  (No. 50) sieve size that can be digested (broken down and melted in) relatively quickly and/or can be kept dispersed by normal circulation within the storage. During this process, the operator takes samples and runs a solubility test to ensure the rubber is completely digested. Most manufacturers used a high shear process to make sure the CRM is completed digested. The solubility of the finished product is generally above 97.5%. The binder is then delivered to the hot mix plant by truck as a finished product with no additional handling or processing. After mixing with aggregate material is shipped to the job and no special equipment is required for paving, or odour/fume control. Moreover, the RTR mix is compacted like regular hot mix asphalt [62].

#### 4.2. Storage stability

The wet process-No-Agitation aims to produce bitumen-Recycled Tyre Rubber blends which do not occur in eventual phase separation of the CRM from the binder during storage or transportation. The mechanism of phase separation is related to the differences in the properties, mainly physical, of the material constituents in the blends. After production of the blend, the presence of non-dissolved CRM particles in bitumen leads to phase separation, particularly when the blends are stored at high temperatures. As a result, the swollen CRM particles are considered to settle down quickly due to initial higher density than the bitumen phase [63]. On the other hand, migration of the CRM particles to the top of the storage container due to a reduced density after swelling has also been reported in some research studies [64,65]. These different mechanisms lead to an unstable condition which results in a rubberised blend with varied properties after the storage.

The improvement of the settling properties of the No-Agitation RTR-MBs is often linked to the careful selection of the blend's components usage of high-curing conditions [66] which ensures a high level of solubilisation of the CRM within the bitumen matrix. Some patented procedure states that as long as the CRM is fully digested into the binder (solubility is above 97%) it is possible to store them without phase separation [62]. However, at this stage the effect of the modification is significantly reduced. In fact, CRM is shown to a number of studies to effectively modifying the bitumen when it is

still in the swollen state and not completely devulcanised/depolymerised (Fig. 10c). In order to maintain a convenient level of modification, recent studies have shown that is possible to improve the storage stability of RTR-MBs also by adding substances to operate a chemical stabilisation of the blends [67], by mixing rubberised bitumen blends in presence of a low percentage of polymers [68], with compatibiliser to activate the CRM [69], or with sulphur to improve crosslinking [64]. Another study [70] shows that hot storage stability of rubberised bitumens could be improved by blowing oxygen gases through these blends. In addition, pre-treatment of CRM particles with hydrogen peroxide has also resulted in a more stable RTR-MBs [71,72]. Furthermore, Attia and Abdelrahman [68] suggest improving the stability of modified binders also by lowering the storage temperatures. In any case, the stability of No-Agitation RTR-MBs during prolonged storage seems to be similar to other blended PMBs and the man role in improving the settling properties of bitumen-RTR blends is covered by an accurate selection of the processing conditions (Lo Presti et al. 2012).

#### 4.3. Properties (Like a PMB)

Although such binders may develop a considerable level of rubber modification, rotational viscosity values rarely approach the minimum threshold of 1500 cPs at 177 °C, that is necessary to significantly increase binder contents above those of conventional asphalt mixes without excessive drain down [36]. Recently in the United States the specifications used for terminal blend (PCCAS, 2008) have utilised the PG grading system, named PG-TR system, similar to the ones used for polymer modified bitumen (Fig. 4.33). In California, PG-TR grades are specifically targeted for use in the same applications for which PG-PMB binders are used, including dense-graded mixes for thick structural sections. The terminal blends now meet the ASTM definition for minimum CRM content [73].

Within the No-Agitation RTR-MBs production, two main properties are of concern: first, the development of performance-related properties and, second, binder compatibility or storage stability. The literature indicates that performance-related properties develop early in the process while compatibility requires few hours to stabilise [74]. Few investigators have conducted studies on the rheological properties of these binders. For example, Thodesen et al. [75] evaluated several binders using the multiple creep recovery tests. Among the binders studied were an Asphalt-Rubber binder and a No-Agitation RTR-MB that uses 10% CRM and 1% SBS polymer. The results showed that the analysed RTR-MB exhibited the least creep and the highest percentage recoveries under various loading and temperature ranges. Another example is given by Attia and Abdelrahman [68], which investigating the possibility of producing high-performance terminal blends, suitable for SuperPave applications, found that by accurately regulating the processing conditions it is possible to balance the development of performance-related properties and storage stability. The same researchers proposed a procedure consisting in blending bitumen with 5% of CRM and 2% of SBS at elevated shear stress (30-50 Hz) and with the processing conditions shown in Fig. 4.38. They found that the final products have performance and binder stability (increasing shearing speed to 50 Hz) comparable to those of patent or proprietary products. Hence, interaction temperature on binder stability was not evaluated. Moreover the authors suggest enhancing the stability of binder by reducing the storage temperature at the plant.

#### 4.4. Applications

No-Agitation RTR-MBs can be used with rubber contents as low as 5% and as high as 25%, depending on the application and the project's requirements. These products can be used in all paving and maintenance applications as a replacement of the polymer modified bitumens: [60]:

- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Paving Grade Bitumens.
- Standard PG grades dense graded mixes.
- PG plus grades high performance mixes.
- Warm mix standard grades dense and open/gap graded mixes.
- Warm mix polymer modified grades dense and open/gap graded mixes.
- Hot applied chip seal binders neat and polymer modified.
- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Cutback Bitumens.
- (MC) Medium Cure Graded.
- (SC) Slow Cure Graded.
- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Bitumen emulsions.
- Rapid set chip seal.
- Micro surfacing slurry seals.
- Standard slurry seals.
- Cold in-place recycling.
- Cold Mix.
- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Seal Coats.
- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Surface Sealer.
- Recycled Tyre Rubber Modified Fog Seals.

#### 5. Discussion and conclusion

High Viscosity RTR-MBs and No-Agitation RTR-MBs are different products and should not be interchanged (Fig. 20). However, both provide superior cracking performance at reduced thickness, when compared to conventional dense graded hot mix asphalt pavement. Only when there are construction issues the products are not be expected to perform in a superior manner.

In terms of binder properties, the main differences between these products are the viscosity and their storage stability. Viscosity for No-Agitation RTR-MB can range between 500 and 1000 centipoises at 135 °C, much lower than the viscosity for High Viscosity RTR-MB which is in the range of 1500–5000 centipoises at 177.5 °C (Table 8). With regards to the storage stability, No-Agitation RTR-MB born with the idea of obtaining a RTR modified binder comparable to the normal PMBs, therefore on contrary to High Viscosity RTR-MB, it is usually possible to store it as conventional PMBs. Furthermore, a recent study [76] highlights that the storage temperature of the No-Agitation RTR-MB could be significantly decreased (i.e. 15 °C) if compared to the field blended High Viscosity RTR-MB. Considering also the need of the field blends to be stored in agitated tanks, from this point of view the terminal blends leads to significant energy and money savings.

On the other hand, asphalts obtained by using High Viscosity RTR-MBs have more performance history since this process started over in 1960s and they have been used successfully with many applications. With regards to asphalt mixtures, High Viscosity RTR-MB technology is very successful when used with Open-Graded surface courses, where the high air void content of the mix allows an aggregate coating with a much thicker film (36 µm) of high RTR content modified bitumens (about 20%) which

leads to an asphalt mix with significantly high binder content (about 7–9%) and with widely proven reduced oxidation, increased durability and increased resistance to reflective cracking. All these benefits are reduced when High Viscosity RTR-MBs is used for Dense-Graded hot mix projects since the dense gradation cannot adequately accommodate the rubber particle size, film thickness is reduced (9 micron) as well as acceptable binder content (about 5%) and the RTR-MBs needs to be produced with much lower rubber content (about 10%). The use of special equipment is not anymore justified by the significant benefits of a thicker coating, therefore in the case of Dense-Graded asphalt mixes the No-Agitation RTR-MBs are the most suitable. On this regard, they are more likely to compete with polymer modified bitumen rather than High Viscosity RTR-MB.

No-Agitation RTR-MBs have been successfully used for a much wider range of products as for instance chips seal applications, open graded and gap graded mixes and emulsions. Basically, No-Agitation RTR-MBs can be used wherever conventional asphalt mixes or asphalt surface treatments are needed. The lower viscosity of No-Agitation RTR-MB implies the usage of less binder per unit area (5–6% binder content) indicating less performance life than if High-Viscosity RTR-MB is used (8–10% binder content). In fact, the ability to inject more binder in the mix translates to better fatigue and reflective cracking performance.

In conclusion, the main advantages of the usage in asphalt mixture of the wet process-No-Agitation in lieu of the wet process – High Viscosity method at the contractor's plant include:

- No need for costly specialised equipment at the asphalt plant.
- No portable plants required for blending of Crumb Rubber with asphalts.
- No additional holding areas for storing the Crumb Rubber product.
- Easiest for the contractor to incorporate into their traditional manufacturing process.
- Mixing, laying and compaction temperatures are comparable to standard mix applications with PMBs.
- Works with all mix designs; does not require any special adjustments to gradation or mix design parameters.
- Being prepared at the refinery, completely eliminates potential problems with heating and blending of Crumb Rubber and asphalt products and
- Eliminates smoke and particulates from entering the atmosphere.
- The binder can be Performance Graded and emulsified
- The few available analyses on the sustainability of the product show that No-Agitation leads to economical saving and environmental benefits.

The aspects that make the wet process-High Viscosity preferable to the wet process-No-Agitation are:

• Evidence of great long term performance, while the longterm performance of existing projects using wet process-No-Agitation are still under evaluation.



Fig. 20. RTR-MB from Wet process (left) and Wet Process-No-Agitation (right), adapted from [73].

- Some have expressed concern that there is no way to verify the amount of CRM used in No-Agitation RTR-MBs.
- Moisture susceptibility of asphalt mixture containing No-Agitation RTR-MB is still not clear.

#### 5.1. Conclusions

The author believes that the widespread use of the RTR-MBs technologies within the road pavement industry is advisable. In fact the several benefits provided to the asphalt pavement performance, and to the overall sustainability of the infrastructure, are so evident that it is strongly advised to consider RTR-MBs technologies as a first option to the binders currently used in road pavements. Companies, road authorities, etc. have to evaluate if it is convenient to use the High Viscosity wet process technology. which proved widely to provide several benefits, in particular it allows highway designers to reduce pavement layer thickness due to the proven properties of rubberised bitumen, but presents some challenges as: the need for suitable blending and mixing equipment, the cost of such equipment and the degree of difficulty in preparing asphalt mix design. The other option is to choose the wet process-No-Agitation technology which solves several issues but leads to asphalts pavements with, so far, uncertain long term performance. In both cases the implementation of these technologies still presents issues as: the lack of availability of suitable RTR processing facilities in the vicinity and the cost of such facilities, the lack of rubberised bitumen binder and mix standards, the uncertainty on the environmental performance of these products and the lack of trained personnel particularly for accurate laboratory analyses, of raw materials and final blends, which are necessary to optimise the modification process and the performance of the final product. Education and training are indeed another key aspect for a successful application of RTR-MBs in road asphalt mixtures also because new procedures are being developed to perform an enhanced laboratory design of these technologies [77] as well as reducing limitations to their applicability in the field. Examples are given by the increasing number of rubberised asphalt applications with additives able to reduce paving temperatures (i.e. warm mix technologies) [21,57], but also from the invention of a new form of product delivery as the case of the rubberised pellets [78]. Another important aspect to clarify is the cost of this technology: it is true that initial costs are still an issue but the rapid cost increase of bitumen and results of lifecycle cost analyses indicate that RTR-MBs are in many cases an economically convenient option. At last, there is evidence that a closer involvement of local and national governments with policies supporting the RTR industries and the major investments on training and research could definitely help to decrease the costs of implementing RTR-MB technologies as well as solving the several issues indicated within this manuscript. A proof of this statement is given by the state of California (USA) where since 2005 a government mandate [79] supports the increasing adoption of these technologies in asphalt mixture and from the January 2013 the usage of rubberised asphalt pavements needs to reach at level of at least 35% of the total weight of asphalt paving materials produced in the country. The main reason of this mandate is the prediction of substantial savings in the long term.

#### References

- [1] ETRMA statistics. <a href="http://www.etrma.org/pdf/20101220%20Brochure%20ELT\_2010\_final%20version.pdf">http://www.etrma.org/pdf/20101220%20Brochure%20ELT\_2010\_final%20version.pdf</a>; 2012.
- [2] ETRMA ELTs. End-of-Life Tyres. <a href="http://www.etrma.org/uploads/Modules/">http://www.etrma.org/uploads/Modules/</a> Documentsmanager/brochure-elt-2011-final.pdf>; January 2011.
- [3] Rahman MM. Characterisation of dry process crumb rubber modified asphalt mixtures. Thesis submitted to the University of Nottingham for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. s.l.: University of Nottingham, School of Civil Engineering; 2004.

- [4] Miskolczi N, Nagy R, Bartha L, Halmos P, Fazekas B. Application of energy dispersive X-ray fluorescence spectrometry as multielemental analysis to determine the elemental composition of crumb rubber samples. Microchem J 2008;88(1):14–20.
- [5] Diffusion kinetics of bitumen into waste tyre rubber. Artmandi, I and Khalid, H A. Savannah: s.n., 2006. Journal of the Association of Asphalt Paving Technologists. Proceedings of the Technical Sessions. vol. 75. Georgia, USA; 2006. p. 133–64.
- [6] Peralta E. Study of the interaction between bitumen and rubber PhD thesis. <http://repositorium.sdum.uminho.pt>; 2009 [Cited: 08.03.13] <http:// repositorium.sdum.uminho.pt/bitstream/1822/10557/1/Tese\_Mestrado\_ER\_ Joana.pdf>.
- [7] Checkthatcar.com. <http://www.checkthatcar.com>; 2013.
- [8] Rimondi G. <a href="http://www.acrplus.org/upload/documents/events/2009\_Turin\_Rimondi.pdf">http://www.acrplus.org/upload/documents/events/2009\_Turin\_Rimondi.pdf</a>; 2009.
   [9] Walker D. Inderstanding how tires are used in asphalt <a href="http://www.acrplus.org/upload/documents/events/2009\_train\_rimondi.pdf">http://www.acrplus.org/upload/documents/events/2009\_train\_Rimondi.pdf</a>; 2009.
- [9] Walker D. Understanding how tires are used in asphalt. <a href="http://www.rubberform.com/news.php?id=108">http://www.rubberform.com/news.php?id=108</a>; 2013.
- [10] Oliver JWH. Modification of paving asphalts by digestion with scrap rubber. [ed.] Transportation Research Board. Transportation Research Record 821; 1981.
- [11] Roberts FL, Kandhal PS, Brown ER, Dunning RL. Investigation and evaluation of ground tyre rubber in hot-mix asphalt. Alabama, USA: NCAT Auburn University; 1989.
- [12] Memon N. Characterisation of conventional and chemically dispersed crumb rubber modified bitumen and mixtures. University of Nottingham. Nottingham, UK: s.n. PhD thesis; 2011.
- [13] Heitzman M. Design and construction of asphalt paving materials with Crumb Rubber Modifier. Transportation Research Record 1339; 1992.
- [14] Epps JA. Uses of recycled rubber tyres in highways. Washington, DC: Synthesis of Highway Practice No.198, TRB National Research Council. NCHRP Report; 1994.
- [15] Kuennen T. Asphalt rubber makes a quiet comeback. Better Roads Magazine; May 2004.
- [16] Terrel RL, Walter JL. Modified asphalt materials the European Experience. In: s.l.: AAPT proceedings. vol. 55. 1986. p. 482–518.
- [17] Bitumen-rubber: lessons learned in South Africa. Visser AT, Verhaege B. Portugal: ISBN: 972-95240-9-2, 2000. Asphalt Rubber; 2000.
- [18] Widyatmoko I, Elliot R. A review of the use of crumb rubber modified asphalt worldwide. UK : Waste & Resources Action Programme (WRAP); 2007.
- [19] Souza R. Experiences with use of reclaimed rubber in asphalt within Europe. Birmingham: s.n. Rubber in Roads; 2005.
- [20] Mavridou S, Oikonomou N, Kalofotias A. Worldwide survey on best (and worse) practices concerning rubberised asphalt mixtures implementation (number of different cases, extent of application. Thessaloniki: EU-LIFE+ Environment Policy and Governance. ROADTIRE, D2.1.1; 2010.
- [21] Hicks G, Cheng D, Teesdale T, Assessment of Warm Mix technologies for use with Asphalt Rubber paving application. Tech-Report-103TM; 2010.
- [22] Antunes M, Baptista F, Eusébio MI, Costa MS, Valverde Miranda C. Characterisation of asphalt rubber mixtures for pavement rehabilitation projects in Portugal. Asphatl Rubber 2000; 2000.
- [23] Gallego J, Del Val MA, Tomas R. Spanish experience with asphalt pavements modified with tire rubber. Asphalt Rubber 2000; 2000.
- [24] Santagata FA, Canestrari F, Pasquini E, Mechanical characterisation of asphalt rubber – wet process. Palermo: s.n. In: 4th International SIIV Congress; 2007.
- [25] Dasek O, Kudrna J, Kachtík J, Spies K. Asphalt rubber in Czech Republic. Munich: s.n. Asphatl rubber 2012; 2012.
- [26] Nordgren T, Tykesson A, dense graded asphalt rubber in cold climate conditions. Munich: s.n. Asphalt Rubber 2012; 2012.
- [27] Pinto A, Sousa J, The first brazilian experience with in situ field blend rubber asphalt. Munich: s.n. Asphalt Rubber 2012; 2012.
- [28] Nourelhuda M, Ali G. Asphalt-rubber pavement construction and performance: the sudan experience. Munich: s.n. Asphalt Rubber 2012; 2012.
- [29] Bahia H, Davis R, Effect of Crumb Rubber Modifiers (CRMs) on performance related properties of asphalt binders. AAPT 1994; 1994.
- [30] Cheovits JG, Dunning RL, Morris GR. Characteristics of asphalt-rubber by the slide plate microviscometer. Association of Asphalt Paving Technologists. vol. 51. 1982. p. 240–61.
- [31] Review of Utilization of Waste Tires in Asphalt. Shatanawi K, Thoedsen C. s.n. In: Globhal Plasti Environmental Conference. Orland, FL, USA; 2008.
- [32] Abdelrahman MA, Carpenter SH. The mechanism of the interaction of asphalt cement with crumb rubber modifier (CRM). Transport Res Rec 1999;1661: 106–13.
- [33] Lo Presti D, Airey G, Partal P. Manufacturing terminal and field bitumen-tyre rubber blends: the importance of processing conditions. Proc-Soc Behav Sci 2012;53:485–94.
- [34] DGRoadMachinery.com. www.dgroadmachinery.com. <a href="http://www.dgroad-machinery.com/3-3-asphalt-rubber-blending-plant.html">http://www.dgroad-machinery.com/3-3-asphalt-rubber-blending-plant.html</a>; 2013.
- [35] WRIGHTasphalt. Terminal blendedterminal blendedtire rubber modified tire asphalt cementasphalt cement. <a href="http://nwpma-online.org/resources/08Spring\_Trmss.pdf">http://nwpma-online.org/resources/ 08Spring\_Trmss.pdf</a>>.
- [36] Caltrans. Asphalt Rubber Usage Guide. s.l.: State of California Department of Transportation, Materials Engineering and Testing Services; 2006.
- [37] ASTM D6114/D6114M. s.l.: American Society for Testing and Materials; 2009. Standard Specification for Asphalt-Rubber Binder.
- [38] AsAc. The use of Modified Bituminous Binders in Road Construction. Technical Guideline of the South African Asphalt Acadamey TG1; 2007.

- [39] Potgieter CJ, Bitumen Rubber Asphalt in South Africa Conventional Techniques. Vienna: s.n. In: 3rd Eurasphalt & Eurobitume Congress; 2004.
- [40] SABITA. manual 19. Guidelines for the design, manufacture and construction of bitumen rubber asphalt wearing courses; 2009.
- [41] Austroads. Specification framework for polymer modified binders and multigrade bitumens". Austroads Technical Report AP-T41/06; 2006.
- [42] OGFC Meets CRM. Where the Rubber meets the Rubber. 12 Years of Durable Success. Way, G.B. Vilamoura: s.n. In: Asphalt Rubber 2000 Conference; 2000.
- [43] Santagata FÁ, Antunes I, Canestrari F, Pasquini E. Asphalt Rubber: Primeiros Resultados em Itália. Estoril: s.n. Estrada 2008, V Congresso Rodoviário Português; 2008.
- [44] Sousa JB, Experiences with use of reclaimed rubber in asphalt within Europe. Birmingham: s.n. Rubber in Roads; 2005.
- [45] Bertollo SM, Mechanical properties of asphalt mixtures using recycled tyre rubber produced in Brazil – a laboratory evaluation. Washington: s.n. In: 83rd TRB Annual Meeting; 2004.
- [46] Kaloush KE, Witczak MW, Sotil AC, Way GB, Laboratory evaluation of asphalt rubber mixtures using the dynamic modulus (*E*\*) Test. Washington: s.n. In: 82nd TRB Annual Meeting; 2003.
- [47] Jung J, Kaloush KE, Way GB, Life cycle cost analysis: conventional versus asphalt rubber pavements. s.l.: Rubber Pavement Association., 2002; 2003.
- [48] Noise Reducing Asphalt Pavements: a Canadian Case Study. Leung F et al. s.n. In: 10th International conference on asphalt pavements. Quebec City; 2006.
- [49] The Successful World Wide Use of Asphalt Rubber. Antunes I et al. Cosenza: s.n. In: 16th Convegno Nazionale SIIV; 2006.
- [50] Pasquini E. Advanced characterisation of innovative environmentally friendly bituminous mixtures. s.l.: Università Politecnica delle Marche. PhD thesis; 2009.
- [51] Antunes I, Asphalt rubber: Il Bitume Modificato con Polverino di Gomma di Pneumatico Riciclata. L'Aquila: s.n. Varirei – V International Congress of Valorisation and Recycling of Industrial Waste; 2005.
- [52] Advances in technology of asphalt paving materials containing used tyre rubber. Takallou HB and Sainton A. Transportation Research Reccords. vol. 1339. 1992. p. 23–29.
- [53] Hicks R, Epps JA. Life cycle costs analysis of asphalt rubber paving materials. Tempe, AZ: The Rubber Pavements Association; 2003.
- [54] Carlson D. Developing trends in rubberized asphalt. US EPA SMM Web Academy Webinar Series, www.epa.gov. <a href="http://www.epa.gov/smm/webacademy/2013/pdfs/smm\_webinar\_022113\_carlson.pdf">http://www.epa.gov/smm/webacademy/2013/pdfs/smm\_webinar\_022113\_carlson.pdf</a>; 2013.
- [55] Crockford WW, Recycling crumb rubber modified asphalt pavements. s.l.: Texas Transportation Institute. Report FHWA/TX-95/1333-1F; 1995.
- [56] Khattak S, Syme B. Terminal blend tyre rubber asphalt technical information. s.l.: City of Colorado Springs and Nolte Associates, Inc.; 2010.
- [57] Jones D, Wu R, Barros C, Peterson J. Research findings on the use of rubberised warm-mix asphalt in California. Asphalt-Rubber 2012; 2012.
- [58] Carlson D, Zhu H, An anchor to crumb rubber markets. <a href="http://www.rubberpavements.org/Library\_Information/4\_5\_Asphalt-Rubber\_an\_Anchor\_to\_Crumb\_Rubber\_Markets.pdf">http://www.rubberpavements.org/Library\_Information/4\_5\_Asphalt-Rubber\_an\_Anchor\_to\_Crumb\_Rubber\_Markets.pdf</a>; 1999.
- [59] Youssef Z, Hovasapian PK. Olympic boulevard asphalt rubber recycling project. s.l.: City of Los Angeles Department of Public Works; 1995.
- [60] Quire D. Tire rubber modified asphalt, asphalt pavement conference presentations. <a href="http://asphaltroads.org/images/documents/tire-rubber-modified-asphalt.pdf">http://asphaltroads.org/images/documents/tire-rubbermodified-asphalt.pdf</a>; March 2012.

- [61] Raetexindustries.com, Terminal\_Blend\_vs\_AR.pdf. <a href="http://raetexindustries.com/blog/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/Terminal\_Blend\_vs\_AR.pdf">http://raetexindustries.com/blog/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/Terminal\_Blend\_vs\_AR.pdf</a>.
- [62] Asphalt Institute online magazine, Terminal Blended Rubberised Asphalt Goes Mainstream – Now PG Graded. <a href="http://www.asphaltmagazine.com/singlenews.asp?item\_ID=1607&comm=0&list\_code\_int=mag01-int">http://www.asphaltmagazine.com/singlenews.asp?item\_ID=1607&comm=0&list\_code\_int=mag01-int</a>; 2008.
- [63] Navarro FJ, Partal P, Martinez-Boza FJ, Gallegos F. Thermo-rheological behaviour and storage stability of ground tyre rubber-modified bitumens. Fuel 14–15 October 2004;83.
- [64] Ghaly NF. Effect of sulfur on the storage stability of tire rubber modified asphalt. World J Chem 2008;3(2):42–50.
- [65] Perez-Lepe A, Martinez-Boza FJ, Gallegos F. High temperature stability of different plymer-modified bitumens: a rheological evaluation C. J Appl Polym Sci 2007.
- [66] Glover CJ, Davison RR, Bullin JA, Estakhri CK, Williamson SA, Billiter TC, Chipps JF, Chun JS, Juristyarini P, Leicht SE, Wattanachai P. A comprehensive laboratory and field study of high-cure crumb-rubber modified asphalt 21 materials. USA: Texas Transportation Institute; 2000. Report 1460-1.
- [67] Biro S, Bartha L, Deak G, Geiger A, Pannonn E. Chemically stabilized asphalt rubber compositions and a mechanochemical method for preparing the same. HU226481, WO/2007/068990 – 2007, EP1960472 – 2008; 2008.
- [68] Attia M, Abdelrahman MA. Enhancing the performance of crumb rubbermodified binders through varying 1 the interaction conditions. M. 6. Int J Pavement Eng 2009;10:423–34.
- [69] Cheng G, Shen B, Zhang J. A study on the performance and storage stability of crumb rubber-modified 11 asphalts. Petrol Sci Technol 2010.
- [70] William GE, Polymer enhanced asphalt. WO patent, 97455488; 1997.
- [71] Maldonado PJ, Phung TK, Process for preparing polymers-bitumen compositions. US patent, 4145322; 1979.
- [72] Planch JP. Method for the preparation of bitumen polymer compositions. WO Patent, 9002776; 1990.
- [73] Shatnawi S, Comparisons of runnerized asphalt binders: asphalt-rubber and terminal blend. Munich: s.n. In: Asphalt Rubber proceedings 2012; 2012.
- [74] Abdelrahman MA, Carpenter SH. The mechanism of the interaction of asphalt cement with crumb rubber modifier (CRM). USA : s.n., Trans Res Rec 1999;1661:106–13.
- [75] Thodesen C, Biro S, Kay J. Evaluation of current modified asphalt binders using the multiple stress creep recovery test. s.n. In: Proceedings of AR2009 conference. Nanjing, China; 2009.
- [76] Wu C, Liu K, Tang J, Li A. Research on the terminal blend rubberized asphalt with high-volume of rubber crumbs and its gap graded mixture. Munich: s.n. Asphalt rubber 2012; 2012.
- [77] Celauro B, Celauro C, Lo Presti D, Bevilacqua A. Definition of a laboratory optimization protocol for road bitumen improved with recycled tire rubber. s.l. Constr Build Mater 2012;37:562–72.
- [78] Amirkhanian S, Kelly S. Development of polymerized asphalt rubber pelleted binder for HMA mixtures. Munich: s.n. In: Asphalt rubber proceedings 2012; 2012.
- [79] Leginfo.ca.gov. <http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/05-06/bill/asm/ab\_0301-0350 /ab\_338\_cfa\_20050427\_134930\_asm\_comm.html>; 2013.